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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 13th July 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Palmer, H Palmer, 
A Goodyear, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllrs Perry & Collins, 4 members of public
Public participation: In attendance for bus shelter agenda item
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

All members in attendance.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell Payments.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th June 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​New community notice board has been installed inside wooden bus shelter on Manor Road.

Whipsnade Zoo were able to reopen following Government guidelines on 15th June.

CBC Democratic Services have given permission to Co-opt Parish Councillor. Clerk advertised vacancy on board & website. Clerk will add co-option of Parish Councillor to agenda for 14th September meeting discussion and circulate co-option procedures in advance to Councillors.
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 11 offences reported in April, 12 in May & 18 in June. Cllr Fitzsimmons went through June offences in detail and advised CaddWatch not active at present.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised Local Plan consultation runs until 12th August. Bulk of evidence is on specific questions from inspector and sustainability evidence. As it is an evidence based plan, Cllr Collins can and has made comment.
Inspector also written today to both CBC and North Herts CC as Office on Nations Statistics has revised figures on how many homes are needed in coming years and asked if this will have a significant impact on their Local Plans and require them to revise. Unlikely to impact CBC but could reduce need in Luton.

Traveller planning applications have increased recently. This is partly due to more enforcement action taking place.

Jockey Farm and Eversholt Beeches have both need refused and enforcement action is taking place.

Greenvale Site A has been approved and Site B will be discussed by DMC later in July. Kensworth PC are attending that meeting to object.

Enforcement action is continuing to rear of Brick Kiln Farm.

Chief Executive Richard Carr has resigned and replacement process has started.

7. LUTON ROAD BUS SHELTER
CBC Executive Committee discussed Luton Road brick bus shelter at a virtual meeting on Tuesday 16th June. 

Minutes of the meeting are publicly available on CBC website & below is an extract of the discussion:

7. Bus Shelter, Luton Road, Caddington
The Executive considered a report from the Executive Member for Community Services requesting that the Executive to review the decision taken at the Traffic Management Meeting on 18 December 2018, given the outcome of a recent consultation carried out by Caddington Parish Council on the proposed demolition of the bus shelter, Luton Road, Caddington.  1316 residents had voted in favour of keeping the shelter and 72 had voted to demolish it.

Executive–16 June 2020 Page 4 Reason for decision:  To revise the decision taken at the Traffic Management Meeting following the public consultation by Caddington Parish Council to enable the bus shelter to be retained.

RESOLVED 

1. that the decision taken at the Traffic Management Meeting on 18 December 2018 to remove the bus shelter in Luton Road, Caddington in light of the findings from the recent consultation carried out by Caddington Parish Council with Caddington residents, be noted; 

2. that the bus shelter in Luton Road, Caddington be retained; and 

3. that the necessary work to the bus shelter to enable it to remain at its current location be approved.

The decision was unanimous.

Ward Cllr Collins advised that works to the bus shelter are low priority for CBC at present and requested the parish council and residents to be patient.
Ward Cllr Collins has doubts about licensing as the issue with Highways land is not that the Council claims ownership of the land itself, it is that as the statutory highway authority it has rights to control what is near the highway.  As they have the power to remove anything deemed dangerous or obstructive, it seems unlikely that they can make a legal agreement waiving any future rights to consider safety.
7:40pm Cllr Goodyear left the meeting

8. CBC LOCAL PLAN CONSULTATION: ADDITIONAL EVIDENCE JUNE 2020
Following the public Examination of Central Bedfordshire’s Local Plan last summer, the Planning Inspector asked CBC a number of questions. On 17th June 2020, CBC published Additional Evidence in response to Planning Inspectors letter dated 30th September 2019. Consultation runs until 5pm Wednesday 12th August 2020 and CBC is only seeking comments on this additional evidence. Any responses to the Consultation will be forwarded to the Planning Inspectors to assist their deliberations. 

Caddington and Slip End Parish Councils had commented previously on the 2017 Local Plan with assistance of planning advisor Roger Shrimplin. Slip End Parish Council are keen to submit joint comments again on this additional evidence. 
It was AGREED to request planning advisor Roger Shrimplin to reinforce 2017 comments, with particular regard to 'West of Luton' proposals, and submit on behalf of both Caddington and Slip End Parish Councils prior to 12th August deadline.
Cllr A Palmer proposed to also submit following on behalf of the Planning Committee:
Caddington Parish Council planning committee, who are the representatives of the parish and community of Caddington would like to put on deposit, our strong objection to the development of the land West of Luton. This land is on Inions Farm bordering Luton Road, Caddington and also land owned by the Browns, Upper Woodside Farm running up to the rear gardens of Hyde Road Caddington. From our understanding this development is for 5000 dwellings.

We are of the understanding that this consultation is to ratify, clarify and reinforce points in the local plan asked for by the inspectorate. However, it has once again brought forward the land to the West of Luton. The last time it was brought forward for consultation on call for sites in the local plan, it was seen as not quite suitable and would be held in reserve for Bedfordshire housing. It has therefore been seen as not needed, because the local plan has moved forward without adding or needing the land. 

Luton has persistently pressurised Central Bedfordshire Council to add land West of Luton as their preferred housing need option. The Office of National Statistics have come forward with a new “housing need number” for Luton lower than previously predicted, meaning that Luton will not need greenbelt land to meet its housing needs for the future.

The inspectorate was not fully convinced that Luton’s case was not fully proven, to develop land to the West, so if the inspectorate feels there is not a case we would ask Central Bedfordshire Council to not add these parcels of land to the local plan and to stop coalition with Luton.                            

9. PLAY AREA
Following Rospa safety report, Village Garden Services have fastened all fixings required and made repairs to cradle swings in Elm Avenue, removed elephant & bike rockers and jet washed algae from MUGA in Rushmore. There are no other urgent repairs following Rospa safety report.

On Friday 3rd July at 17:13, some youths damaged a piece of play equipment in Elm Avenue Park. CCTV footage showing the damage being made has been forwarded to the Police. Clerk had made enquiries to equipment manufacturer Kompan for parts and Village Garden Services will make repairs required.
On 26th June, Government published guidance for managing playgrounds and outdoor gyms. In line with Central Beds Council, parish council play areas were kept closed. CBC have today advised they will re-open Saturday 18th July and emailed risk assessment, guidance and signage for Town & Parish Councils to use. 
It was AGREED to order 3 vinyl banners, 6 A1 Covid guidance signs, 6 A4 signs social distancing and hand washing, 6 floor stickers. Parish Warden to install signage and undertake Covid Risk Assessment for all play areas. Will continue to monitor play area equipment and parks. Clerk to also purchase a laminator in order to produce any temporary signs required.
Cllr Russell has been approached by fitness instructor hoping to hold small classes in a park. Suggested Rushmore Park may be the most suitable due to size. Will request they contact the Clerk with days, times, insurance etc.
10. VILLAGE GREEN AND ACCESS ROAD
Following complaints, Clerk wrote to The Green residents to remind them they have a right of access at all times to properties, but there is no parking permitted on the access track or village green. PCSO Elliot Wheedon and team will also keep any eye on the area as they are able to assist due to byelaws in place.
16 The Green are having major building works. Was unaware required permission for skip on green, but will be removed tomorrow and will also request permission in advance if any further skips required. Clerk has also informed resident to ensure vans only drop off materials and tools and then park elsewhere as parking strictly prohibited on the green and road.

Clerk to request CBC tree officer Andy Jones to check trees by 12 The Green and by footpath to Hyde Road.
11. WEBSITE
NALC have published new guidance on website accessibility regulations which all parish and town council websites must comply with by September. Clerk forwarded to website provider New Leaf Business Solutions and they have made the required changes for £80. Invoice listed under payments.
12. POND
Following further complaints from a resident regarding rats at the pond, Clerk contacted CBC Pest Control contractor SDK Pest Control. They carried out a free of charge survey early July and found no evidence of either rats or water voles. Clerk also contacted Bedfordshire Wildlife Trust and they will conduct a free survey in September.
13. CORRESPONDENCE
CBC Democratic Services, Permission to Co-opt Parish Councillor. 8/7 fwd Cllrs & advertised vacancy on board & website

CBC Local Plan consultation on additional evidence June 2020, closing date 12th August. 18/6 & 3/7 Fwd Cllrs

CBC New boundaries proposals for council wards in Central Beds. Closes 7th Sept. 30/6 Fwd to Cllrs

Police & Crime Commissioner election 2021, introduction from Festus Akinbuysoye. 29/6 Fwd Cllrs

CBC Community Safety Team, invitation to virtual drop in surgery every Thursday morning. 25/6 & 6/7 Fwd to Cllrs

CBC Ward Cllr grants available to support local groups dealing with Covid 19. 16/6 Fwd Cllrs

CBC Social distancing measures introduced to help keep pathways clear. 18/6 Fwd Cllrs

CBC Chief Executive Richard Carr standing down. 15/6 Fwd Cllrs

Dacorum Borough Council, consultation on new draft Dacorum strategic design guide supplementary planning document, between 03/08 and 16/08. 3/7 fwd to Cllrs



14. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	13/07/2020
	106267
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses August
	 £          277.35 

	13/07/2020
	106268
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension Aug
	 £          747.01 

	13/07/2020
	106269
	HMRC
	Tax NI Aug
	 £          801.49 

	13/07/2020
	106270
	Community Heartbeat
	Defib support 2020-21 
	 £          151.20 

	13/07/2020
	106271
	Affordable Companies
	Park Closed laminated signs
	 £            18.00 

	13/07/2020
	106272
	New Leaf Business Solutions
	Website accessibility requirements
	 £            80.00 

	13/07/2020
	106273
	Bidwells LLP St Albans Diocese
	Rushmore Park rent
	 £          100.00 

	13/07/2020
	106274
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint June, Rospa play repairs
	 £          935.62 

	13/07/2020
	106275
	Wicksteed Leisure
	2 x cradle swing seat Elm Ave park
	 £          377.58 

	01/08/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £            10.00 

	01/08/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £            45.00 

	01/08/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £       1,500.00 

	24/08/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £            54.89 

	25/08/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £          625.39 

	28/08/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £            37.79 


It was AGREED further payments requiring authorisation and signatory are delegated to Barclays Bank authorised signatories Chair M Russell and Vice Chair M Tomlin to make payments out of meetings under delegated powers. Clerk to report details of payments to next meeting.
15. ONLINE BANKING 
Clerk has started application to transfer from Barclays Bank to Unity Bank. There is no restriction on number of Unity bank signatories.
It was AGREED Clerk to proceed with application with signatories Chair M Russell and Vice Chair M Tomlin, Cllr Andy Palmer and Cllr Bob Fitzsimmons. 
16. PLANNING 
CB/20/01853/FULL Brick Kiln Farm House, Chaul End Road, Caddington, Beds LU1 4AT
Demolition of existing redundant Barn and proposed new 4 bedroom chalet bungalow
The existing workshop has had extensive refurbishment and was brought forward for a barn conversion which has been refused. The new application seeks to remove the workshop completely and replace it with a new dwelling. We feel that by doing so this could pre-empt the land at the rear of the proposal, which is subject to enforcement notices, to be brought forward for housing development right up to the boundary of Caddington. The applications on this site have more history and complications with the considerable traffic flow from land adjoining would that not have a bearing on a domestic building so we would like to refer it to the officers decision bearing in mind our comments.


CB/20/02167/FULL 31 Elm Avenue, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HS
First floor side and rear extension over existing ground floor

No objection
CB/20/01233/FULL Greenvale, Watling Street, Caddington LU6 3QP
Revise comments to Development Management Committee

Caddington parish council planning committee support the officer’s decision on this application being presented to Development Management Committee on 22nd July.

Although we have reservations on overcrowding and understand the concerns of adjoining communities and villages, we would like to support the planning officer in her decision. We are of an understanding that the touring caravans are there and probably isn’t anywhere else for them to be sited. This should however be on the basis that no further expansion is undertaken or permitted in the future.
Ward Cllr Perry advised he will attend the DMC on 22nd July and is supporting Kensworth parish council’s objection to this application. 
Cllr A Palmer advised that a power company had accessed the ancient waterway being the Mancroft Road defibrillator. He is investigating if this is permitted as understood no access is permitted there.

Cllr Fitzsimmons advised that this defibrillator is now able to operate. 
Meeting Closed at 8:20pm
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Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------

